BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Tel. No. (860) 713-6145

February 6, 2006
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The Board of Landscape Architects held a regular meeting on December 13, 2005, which was called to order by Chairman Vincent C. McDermott at 9:39 a.m. in Room No 121 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.

Present:


Maureen B. Connolly


Public Member


Dickson F. DeMarche


Board Member


Vincent C. McDermott


Chairman


Shavaun Towers



Board Member


Stephen Wing



Board Member


Gregory Carver



Special Investigator/DCP


Robert M. Kuzmich


Board Administrator/DCP


Sallie Pinkney



Secretary/DCP


Steven Schwane



Administrative Hearings







Attorney/DCP
Not Present:


Robert W. Hammersley


Board Member


Peter R. Huntsman


Assistant Attorney General 
Note: The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1.) Old Business

1A. Minutes of the September 6, 2005 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  After a thorough review, the Board approved the minutes as written.
1B. Continuation of discussion concerning Connecticut continuing education approval form for self-guided activities.  Mr. McDermott submitted a copy of the current form used by the North Carolina Board of Landscape Architects for the approval of continuing education activities.  Mr. Kuzmich reminded the Board that at their last meeting, they voted to amend their current policy to include up to six (6) hours of self-directed study over the two year continuing education period conditional upon submission adequate record keeping on forms provided by the Department.

Mr. McDermott noted that this policy primarily addresses after the fact activities and gives licensees leeway to account for up to six hours of self guided study and that anything more than this amount needs to be pre-approved by the Board.  Mr. McDermott forwarded a copy of the form used by the State of North Carolina for self-guided study to the Board for their review and to craft the appropriate explanatory language to accompany it.  Mr. Kuzmich will distribute copies of this form to Board members in advance of their next meeting for their review and comment.
2.) New Business
2A. Application of Mr. Jeffrey D. Alexander for licensing by written examination; Mr. Alexander is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.4898) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Alexander for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2B. Application of Mr. Richard R. Bergmann for licensing by written examination; Mr. Bergmann is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.4075) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Bergmann for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2C. Application of Mr. Matthew A. Bishop for licensing by written examination; Mr. Bishop is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.4034) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Bishop for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2D. Application of Ms. Pranisha Boonkham for licensing by written examination; Ms. Boonkham is applying with a CLARB Council Record  (No.4757) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Boonkham for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2E. Application of Ms. Nancy S. Coleman for licensing by written examination; Ms. Coleman is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.3610) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Coleman for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2F. Application of Mr. Theodore L. Grabarz for licensing by written examination; Mr. Grabarz is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.2092) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Grabarz for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2G. Application of Mr. Luke J. McCoy for licensing by written examination; Mr. McCoy is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.3636) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. McCoy for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2H. Application of Mr. Brian P. Murphy for licensing by written examination; Mr. Murphy is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.2350) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Murphy for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2I. Application of Mr. Eric S. Stadnyk for licensing by written examination; Mr. Stadnyk is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.2983) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Stadnyk for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2J. Application of Ms. Wannapa Lisa Siriamnuaypas for licensing by written examination; Ms. Siriamnuaypas is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.2630) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Siriamnuaypas for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2K. Application of Ms. Maria N. Stockman for licensing by written examination; Ms. Stockman is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.4751) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Stockman for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Wing/Towers)
2L. Updated list of applications processed for license subsequent to the September 6, 2005 meeting of the Board.  The Board acknowledged this information.
	Lic. No.
	Name
	Method of Licensure
	Approved Date

	1022
	Westphal, Donald C.
	Reciprocity w/Michigan, CLARB Council Record No. 3437
	September 20, 2005

	1026
	Guccione, Jr., Anthony
	Reciprocity w/New York, CLARB Council Record No. 4318
	October 5, 2005

	1029
	Goldberg, Tara M.
	Reciprocity w/New York, CLARB Council Record No. 4983
	November 8, 2005

	
	
	
	


2M. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1.) Mr. Schwane swore-in new Public Board member Maureen Connolly.  The Board welcomed her and looks forward to working with her in the future.
2.) Mr. Carver’s role with the Department was explained to the Board by Mr. McDermott.  Mr. Carver cited the details of a case he is currently investigating.  Mr. Carver noted that the respondent was approved for licensing by this Board in 1999 on the basis of successful completion of the written examination.  To date, the respondent has not remitted his initial license although Mr. Carver noted that he will be attempting to do so shortly.  He also stated that the complaint he is investigating has nothing to do with workmanship but resulted in a license inquiry by the Department that has now become a part of the complaint.  Mr. Carver also stated that the respondent received a wall certificate from the Department stating that he is duly licensed as a landscape architect having met all the requirements.
Mr. Carver comes before the Board today for direction from the Board regarding whether or not to issue the respondent’s license upon receipt of his initial license fee and then proceed with the regulatory aspects of the complaint.  Both Mr. Schwane and Mr. Carver stated that they do not have proof that the respondent has, in fact, practiced landscape architecture during the last five or so years other than an e-mail and a telephone conversation with a Town Department.
Mr. Kuzmich explained that he has sent the respondent another copy of his board approval letter and his initial license fee has been received.  Mr. DeMarche added that this respondent was behaving unprofessionally at a Town meeting and as such, the Town inquired about his license status with the State.  An inquiry was also made to the Connecticut Chapter of the American Society of Landscape Architects regarding his license status and their records also indicated that he was not licensed.  Mr. Carver again noted that his investigation is ongoing and at this point the investigation stands as a licensing inquiry only and nothing more.
The point was discussed about making the respondent a licensee so that the Board can now act more effectively because they would have jurisdiction.  Mr. Schwane hesitated regarding this possibility because it may create more problems.  He stated that more plausible options are to issue the license with an agreement making some amends for what the respondent did in the past or not issue the license and the respondent can exercise his right to a hearing.
Mr. McDermott reminded the Board that they must be careful in terms of the detail of information they inquire about so as to preserve their impartiality should this matter come before them in the future in the form of a complaint.  Mr. Carver, in an effort to give the Board some direction, cited an analogy of a situation involving a driver being stopped by police and having no license; the question asked is would the driver be allowed to continue on his way?  
After more extensive discussion, the Board decided to leave the application in pending status until the Department has concluded its investigation.  Mr. McDermott did ask the Department that before they consider a consent agreement in this case, they consider the nature of the complaint and, if necessary, consider the option of coming back to the Board in the form of formal action.
3.) Mr. Schwane gave the Board an update on their proposed legislation.  He noted that it is not going ahead and not going to be a part of the Department’s legislative package.  He stated that other Department Boards have pursued other means of putting forth their own legislation.  Civil penalties, establishment of an inactive license status for retired landscape architects, and registration for corporations and limited liability companies are the focus of this Board’s package.

Mr. McDermott expected that this would happen and stated that the CT/ASLA is very interested in this package.  ASLA pursued this legislation with a State Senator last year but for other reasons, abandoned the pursuit.  Mr. McDermott met with ASLA and their lobbyist to discuss the Boards position.  ASLA is prepared get a legislator to sponsor this bill.  He reviewed the past troubles with getting this bill on the legislator’s agenda.  Mr. Schwane stated that he asked if the Department could get an exemption pertaining to the amount of bills they could present because of the nature of the type of work the Department does.  He was told no.  It was noted that if this bill made the agenda, the Department would support the legislation and testify, if necessary, at hearings, etc.
Mr. McDermott discussed the licensing of Limited Liability Companies relative to landscape architecture.  Problems exist with this type of licensing because architecture and engineering laws specify who can practice in an LLC and the law, as it exists, prohibits the formation of such companies between these entities and landscape architects.  A further concern of his is that corporate practice laws for “C” corporations relating to architects and engineers were used as a foundation for the LLC language.  In this transition, landscape architects were excluded from this type of practice.  Although it not stated as such, it is the assumption that such practice is not permitted.  It was noted that it was not an intentional omission.
Mr. McDermott asked if it is a Board concern that, at present, a landscape architect can not form a corporation with an architect or engineer or, is it a concern of the profession of landscape architecture, in general, in the conduct of business and separate from the issue of public, health, safety, and welfare.  He also noted that this proposed legislation offers a Certificate of Authorization to landscape architects practicing through corporations as distinguished from a corporate license to practice landscape architecture.
In conclusion, the Board agreed that Mr. McDermott will ask a private sector source to pursue the Department’s legislation.  He is confident that this source will find someone in the legislature to sponsor their bill.  Mr. Schwane will e-mail an electronic copy of the Department’s proposed legislation to Mr. McDermott so that he can distribute this to the right people.  As an aside, it was noted that the CT/ASLA Chapter’s proposed bill, however, may meet opposition from the Connecticut Engineers in Private Practice simply because they oppose everything landscape architects propose due to their lack of understanding.

4.) The Board reviewed additional documentation received from Mr. Gary J. Guimond pertaining to Continuing Education, which is a part of his landscape architect license renewal for the biennium ending July 31, 2004.

Upon their review, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve his submission and has granted 4 contact hours of continuing education for the Lumec-Schreder seminar held in Montreal, Quebec, Canada and 6 contact hours of continuing education for his visits to parks/sites in the United States and out of the country.  (DeMarche/Towers)
The Board noted that the continuing education requisite for the above referenced period has now been fulfilled.  As a reminder, the Board advised that Mr. Guimond must now submit 28 continuing education contact hours for the upcoming July 31, 2006 license renewal.  This takes into account the 4 contact hours of credit used from the current two year period. 

5.) Mr. Schwane discussed the continuing education audit of Mr. Roderick E. Cameron.  He noted that the Board, at their last meeting, questioned the following activities and the allotted credit he has asked for each; Young’s Nursery Tour (3 hrs.); CLARB Program at the CT Ag Exp Station (1 hr.); and Health and Safety Refresher Training, CCA LLC (8 hrs.).  After further discussion, it was determined by the Board that no further action would be taken on this item until they have the licensee’s back-up information.
To date, the Department has received no further information from Mr. Cameron.  Some members of the Board know Mr. Cameron and noted that he is the current president of the CT/ASLA Chapter.  Mr. McDermott has grown frustrated with this apparent lack of response by Mr. Cameron and the amount of time wasted by the Department in trying to resolve this matter.  Mr. McDermott wants Mr. Cameron to come before the Board.  Mr. Schwane offered the Board another option and they agreed to follow this suggestion.  The Department will contact Mr. Cameron one last time and issue an ultimatum of either submitting his back-up information within the time frame specified or the Department will take formal administrative action in the form of hearing.
6.) The Board reviewed and accepted, without change, their schedule of meetings for the 2006 calendar year.
The meeting adjourned at 11:01 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Tuesday, March 14, 2006, 9:30 a.m., Room 121, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.







Respectfully submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








Board Administrator
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